Cleanup Standards Scientific Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

December 4, 2006

CSSAB Members Present:

Edward Dobson

Kevin Reinert
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Craig Robertson

Christopher McCue

Mark Urbassik

Ronald Neufeld

Annette Guiseppi-Elie (via telephone)
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Michael Buchwach

Ryan Carr

David Crownover

Kathy Horvath

Sam Fang


William Kosmer

David Hess


John Krueger

Christian Kim


Jeff Painter

Kurt Klapkowski




Ed Shaw



James Shaw




Guests Present:

Chuck Campbell – Science Applications International Corporation

John Clarke – PennDOT

Chad Coy – Cummings/Riter Consultants, Inc.

Bruce Fishman – RBR Consulting, Inc.

Jeff Goudsward – Langan

Barbara Hall – Severn Trent Laboratories, Inc.

Michael Kramer – Lancaster Labs

Terri Lampe – Berks County IDA

Thomas R. Marks – Marks Environmental, Inc.

Michael Meloy – Manko, Gold, Katcher & Fox, LLP

Ben Myers – Geo-Technology Associates

Kenenth Okorn – Earth Tech

Steve Rhoads – PA Environmental Report

Michael Young – Severn Trent Laboratories, Inc.

Kathy Zvarick – Environmental Standards


Chairman Kevin Reinert called the Cleanup Standards Scientific Advisory Board (CSSAB) meeting to order at 0939h on December 4, 2006. Kevin stated that a quorum of the CSSAB members was present, with Annette Guiseppi-Elie present by conference call, and that the first order of business was to elect a new chairman and co-chairman. Kevin stated that he and Ron Buchanan (Co-Chairman) will offer to run again for re-election, and that others can be nominated. Craig Robertson nominated Kevin Reinert for Chairman and Ron Buchanan for Co-Chairman. Ron Neufeld seconded those nominations. No one else was nominated. Kevin called for a vote of the CSSAB members and Kevin and Ron were re-elected as Chairman and Co-Chairman respectively.


The meeting minutes from January 2006 were not sent to the CSSAB members prior to the meeting. Kevin suggested the Board members provide comments to DEP and if there are substantive comments, they will hold determination on the minutes until the next meeting. However, if there are no substantive comments, the Board will use email responses for acceptance of the minutes. Kevin recognized Dave Hess’ October 2006 update of Land Recycling Program activities. Dave Hess said the report would be put on the web and indicated the program is shifting slightly away from technical work toward policy type work and the Board should be able to help the program in regard to a policy role, and some subcommittees may be closed out.  Mark Urbassik will lead the Applicability and Attainment Subcommittee with Mark Mummert’s decision to leave the CSSAB.  


The Board has several Legislative openings at this time. Dave Hess said four of the five Secretary appointments want to continue to serve on the Board, with Mark Mummert becoming a vacancy due to changes in his job focus. There are three vacancies with one coming up this next spring, and with the new Legislature, there are new Legislators who may become involved in filling the vacancies. Dave said the DEP would not be providing any new recommendations to the Legislature concerning Board appointments, and he hopes that the program can do something at the next meeting concerning recognition of the members rotating off the Board.


2007 Board meeting dates was discussed. Dave Hess suggested April, September and December. After confirming room availability the dates of April 4, 2007; September 19, 2007; and December 4, 2007 were selected as the CSSAB meetings for 2007.


Dave Hess said Jill Gaito is Acting Deputy Secretary and she is familiar with our program. Kevin Reinert asked for an update on workshops and roundtables performed this fall by the program. Dave said the program had about 18 sessions over a two-month period.  Many of the comments received were that the consultants want more detail and science in the training. The nature of the training may need to change and the service needed has gone beyond what our staff can provide. People want more examples and case studies and details, and constructive ways to deal with conflicts. Toward this end Dave said the program should expand the experience base, and some training may be online in the future. Dave’s ideas toward changes would be to have a beginning course and then some more detailed courses, and in the more detailed courses Board members may be able to offer their time to do a training session. Dave said with risk assessment and site-specific training the Board could help the Department, and with site characterization they need assistance with hands on experience. Dave stated the type of training given over the last ten years will not be sufficient in the future and the training presented needs to evolve with the program. Kevin said there are Board members who can help and asked if there have been efforts to engage more of the regional staff.  Dave replied that use of regional staff would be a definite possibility and the recent training did use regional staff in the tank portion of the training. Dave summed up the training issue by saying that Board assistance would be welcome in the future, and Kevin, and Craig Robertson both stated they could be involved in certain aspects.


Concerning the Roundtables, Dave Hess said some feedback that he received is that the program is getting more particular in what is approved, and getting sites through is not quite as easy as it was before.  Part of this is that the program has taken a closer look at post remediation care and may be requiring more now.  Dave said that secondly, completeness of site characterization is an issue with the regional staffs. The amount of data collected needs to be balanced by the risk and consequences. There is some regional expectation that site characterization is needed for the purpose of characterization and this balance of risk may require more characterization. Dave said in some cases the consultant’s site conceptual model, that was used in their decision making regarding sample collection, was not conveyed to the regional staff and this may present a miscommunication. Thus the site conceptual models need to be conveyed to the regional staff and thus providing the most value of that data.  Another issue that came out of the roundtables concerned dealing with conflicts without contacting Central Office; Dave will solicit the support of the Regional Manager to be the advocate of support for fairness in conflict resolution. Kevin replied that this would be a good approach on the issue of fairness and equity.  Mark Urbassik said one problem he has run into is the amount of characterization required by regions and suggested periodic audits and discussion early to determine that the parties are in agreement on the site characterization. Craig Robertson said there still needs to be more uniformity and recognized the efforts of Central Office training to try to achieve that goal. Dave asked the Board for comment on whether there should be more definitive guidance or should the program continue to try to carry the message on regarding what should be done in using Act 2. Craig responded that he favors versatility within the profession and not telling consultants exactly how something should be done, and Mark added that there needs to be uniformity.  Ron Neufeld stated that there appears to be indecision in the regions on making decisions unless there is a previous case.  Ron suggested there might be a way to certify staff in the regions to do the specialized work, particularly work that doesn’t have precedent.


Kevin Reinert called for any comments from the audience.  Kathy Horvath from DEP’s Southeast regional office said that training provided should have continuing education credits, and she would like some guidance and protocol on soil vapor analysis for sampling for vapor intrusion.


Kevin Reinert introduced the presentation on the PENNVEST Brownfield’s program. Christian Kim introduced himself and said PENNVEST was enacted in 1988 to provide low interest loan money for water supply and waste water facility construction. In 2004 the Department and PENNVEST completed a memorandum to provide low interest loans for brownfield sites. Requirements for a loan include being in compliance with Act 2 and demonstrating that the remediation will improve water quality. The water quality requirement provision is because PENNVEST was enacted under the Clean Streams Law. The Department is now involved in doing guidance for this program. Dave Hess added that this PENNVEST program is an expansion of the original water and sewer program, the loan money can be used for land acquisition and there is no cap on the money provided. For brownfield sites everyone is eligible. Christian said the loan is based upon the applicant’s capability to pay back the loan and the applicant’s collateral; the interest rate is based on the county rate. Ed Dobson asked the time frame for getting a loan; Christian said there is a cut-off date to submit the loan and there is a period of about a month between the cut-off date and each PENNVEST board meeting. Once a loan is approved and closed, the applicant can request payment of the eligible expenses.


Jim Shaw presented a discussion on soil vapor, protocol for indoor air sampling, and soil vapor extraction. Due to the difference between sites it will be necessary to evaluate each site on an individual basis. Concerning soil vapor sampling, one of the issues reviewed is seasonality. Jim said the program is looking at modifying the soil vapor guidance protocol and referenced the Massachusetts guidance. In regards to indoor air sampling the program does not prefer indoor air sampling, but if indoor air sampling is going to be done a work plan should be submitted to the Department for evaluation. This is because indoor air sampling being site specific, so each case needs to be looked at individually. Jim said that another issue is the method to be used for sampling for naphthalene and whether the method TO-15 is appropriate for naphthalene. Two issues pertaining to this is whether laboratories can calibrate instruments and provide standards for the compound, the other issue concerns canisters for collection of naphthalene and whether it is possible to get the sample out of the canister for analysis. Jim said the canister issue is something the program would like some assistance on. Kevin Reinert said that the vapor intrusion subcommittee doesn’t have a laboratory representative and welcomed participation from a laboratory in this matter. 

Other issues that Jim stated the program could use help with were the mercury vapor issue, and validation of the sampling guidance. Kevin said the Vapor Intrusion Subcommittee could help out where they can, and another issue has been brought to his attention concerning utilities and the preferential pathways. Some feel if a utility is within thirty (30) feet of a preferential pathway then the screen cannot be used. Kevin asked for any input from the audience concerning the above issues. Barbara Hall from Severn Trent Laboratories said it is her understanding that the naphthalene issue concerns a problem with the Tedlar bags more than with the summa canisters. Bill Kosmer, from the DEP Southcentral regional office said that naphthalene is a calibration issue and there is a problem with naphthalene plating out on the side of the sample can. Chuck Campbell, from SAIC, added that there are two types of canisters and some are able to do naphthalene testing while others are not. Ed Dobson stated there is a problem with doing the TO-15 due to standard stability. Kevin asked for comments on the seasonality issue. Craig stated that it is his experience that it is more an issue of soil moisture content than seasonal. Annette Guiseppe-Elie discussed taking up the mercury vapor issue and sampling techniques. A subcommittee call on vapor intrusion will be set up in January 2007.


Kevin Reinert introduced the risk assessment subcommittee as the next agenda item. Two issues were discussed: nitroglycerin and TCE.  Sam Fang is working on reviewing data toward determining a concentration number for nitroglycerin when that substance is found in the environment.  Kevin stated that EPA and the National Academy of Sciences (NAS) is reviewing the numbers for TCE, but the Board will stay with the current MSC for TCE until some new numbers come out from one of the groups.  Some EPA regions have started using a lower number for TCE, but the numbers used by EPA in total have not changed and this has been supported by the NAS. Kevin asked if it was acceptable to not make a change and this approach was acceptable to the Board.


The next agenda item concerned the petroleum short list. Jim Shaw said the petroleum short list has been in use, but reports from the regional offices have indicated some compounds that are not on the short list are still being found at levels above their respective standards in the environment after attainment of the short list substances is demonstrated. An evaluation was done to determine if any compounds should be added to the short list. Some compounds recommended to be added were: two trimethylbenzenes compounds to the leaded and unleaded categories, insulating oil categories, and jet fuel categories; MTBE be added to the fuel oil and diesel fuel categories. There has been a cross contamination problem occurring with MTBE transmission in pipelines and transportation in fuel trucks. Jim said that the program received comments from the Storage Tank Advisory Committee (STAC) on the proposed additions and that the program is still evaluating those compounds and deciding upon how or if to modify the proposal made to the Board in January 2006.  Ken Okorn from Earth Tech added that the MTBE contamination problem is not just with trucks but also an issue with pipelines that transport both gasoline and fuel oil, which can cause cross contamination. Kevin Reinert said the Board still believes that MTBE should be included in the petroleum short list. Mike Meloy of Manko, Gold, Katcher & Fox, LLP asked how the petroleum short list, when it is revised, would be phased into use. Jim Shaw replied that a procedure to handle this has been written into the Technical Guidance Manual providing that whenever a substance is added it will be included in the monitoring from that point in time onward.  Jim added that an in-house work group is working on the issue and may modify the protocol. Craig Robertson added that a problem could occur if the remediator is near the end of the monitoring and then a new substance is included. Dave Crownover responded that the program could change the transition scheme in the guidance, if a change is made to the guidance in regard to the addition of a new substance on the petroleum short list. Craig encouraged the program to phase in changes and to work with the Underground Storage Tank Indemnity Fund (USTIF) people due to the hardship it may cause by the attainment of a new substance. Dave Crownover stated that a change in the petroleum short list would be guidance rather than regulation. Mike Meloy added that the sampling time period could be set back if there is additional attainment sampling that is needed for the new substances if there are not enough rounds of sampling, thus the Department needs to consider flexibility in the attainment process.


Craig Robertson opened a discussion on compounds in a risk assessment and how the Act allows the combination of standards. A decision was made in the past, that for substances where a Statewide health standard has been calculated, it would not be included in a risk assessment. Recently, however, Craig has found from the Department that this is not true. Craig said this typically has to do with direct contact to soil, where if, in a risk assessment, you factor out those substances that meet a Statewide health standard, the Department has commented that this can not be done if the Statewide health standard for soil to groundwater is exceeded. Craig stated that his argument is that when a risk assessment is being done, pathway specific concerns are what are being evaluated.  In reply, Craig said that the Department has stated that in doing a risk assessment, the regulations state that the lower of the soil to groundwater or direct contact standard has to be met and to accomplish that, substances cannot be factored out in the risk assessment.  Craig’s argument is that once below 15 feet the standards are separated and direct contact does not apply, so the idea of the Department in stating the Statewide health standard direct contact and soil to groundwater are separate and distinct is wrong. Craig continued that in a risk assessment the substances should be able to be evaluated to those pathway specific Statewide health standards and state that certain substances have met the standard and factor them out of the risk assessment. The other reason received from the Department, which Craig disagrees with, is that the Statewide health standard does not consider cumulative effects and site-specific standard does. Craig said one of the reasons the CSSAB selected 10-5 was to account for cumulative effects. Craig concluded that the issue involved with this is that it may effect risk assessment calculation that have been done and the Board needs to come to the defense of what the Board meant ten years ago. Bruce Fishman agreed with Craig’s comments and added that for each end point there is a different screening method in the Act and they should be kept distinct. In reply to a question from Mark Urbassik, Bruce replied that this is a procedural issue, but for many sites if screening out is not done, it makes the document much larger. In conclusion, Craig asked for a clarification from the Department why this issue has recently occurred, causing some risk assessments to be done over again. Dave Hess, responding for the Department, said that this issue is significant enough that the Department will write this up in guidance and present it to the Risk Assessment Subcommittee. Kevin Reinert said the Board will vote on the issue at their April 4, 2007 meeting, provided enough time is given the Board to review the material. Chuck Campbell added that the Board should also include review of the vapor intrusion screening; he has worked on projects where the Department has said an entire risk assessment is needed even though the concentrations were below the direct contact numbers and the soil to groundwater numbers, when a few vapor intrusion numbers were exceeded. 

Kathy Horvath discussed EPA Region III Risk Based Concentrations (RBCs) for direct contact to soil. Jim Shaw replied that the guidance that Central office has been providing is when combining standards and demonstrating attainment, substances that did not meet a Statewide health standard, can be screened using the RBC values to reduce the list of substances that need to be in a risk assessment. Craig replied that in the question of combining Statewide health and site-specific standards for a substance, the issue is how are substances going to be screened out for a specific pathway being considered in a risk assessment, and if there is not a groundwater exposure pathway then all that should be considered is the direct contact standard for soil. Bruce stated consistency between the regions has not been clear on these issues. Kevin concluded this discussion stating that the Department will provide input to the Risk Assessment Subcommittee on these matters and the outcome will part of the April 2007 CSSAB meeting.


After lunch Kevin Reinert opened the agenda item concerning applicability and attainment and stated that Mark Mummert would no longer be involved with the subcommittee and that Mark Urbassik would be the chair of that subcommittee.  Dave Crownover said a subcommittee meeting has been set up for the third week in January to discuss guidance and a decision-making flow chart, and screening checklist. Mark Urbassik said it was his understanding that the subcommittee had passed the outline and the flow chart.


Kevin raised the subject of attainment sampling reduction where the MSC’s have been met. Craig added that when regulated substances are detected in groundwater but not at concentrations that exceed MSC’s, then there should not be any attainment sampling, because if there is nothing to remediate, there is nothing to demonstrate attainment for. Dave Hess asked, due to groundwater fluctuating over time, shouldn’t sampling be done multiple times during characterization?  Craig concurred that there has to be some fate and transport component, but often no need for an eight-quarter sampling program. Dave asked the Board to have the subcommittee provide some guidance on the sampling issue. The regional hydrogeologist has a lot of flexibility in determining the number of samples necessary for characterization and a point needs to be decided concerning how many samples are necessary for characterization. Craig raised his concern that more sampling would be required than necessary. Kevin asked the Applicability and Attainment Subcommittee to provide some guidance to the Department on characterization sampling. 


Dave Hess opened the agenda item concerning Uniform Environmental Covenants Act (UECA) and stated that the bill did not pass in the Pennsylvania Senate but it did pass in the House, and he believes that this subject will come up again and the Department and the Board need to be aware and look at some of the issues involved. Dave introduced Kurt Klapkowski, a Department attorney.  Kurt said the Department had withdrawn a request to include engineering controls as part the reauthorization of the PA One-Call System.  In another matter, Act 156 passed recently and it provides for removal of some information from public review for security reasons. Kurt said the Department is working on determining what the scope of this Act will be and what the impact will be for the Department concerning release of information. Concerning UECA, it was reintroduced in the Legislature as House Bill 1249, but it did not reach the Senate in the session that has ended in 2006. The Department considers this item to be a legislative priority for the next session (starting in 2007). The idea will be to create a real property covenant, which would be a restriction on the use of land due to a previous remediation on the land. This will be a stand-alone bill rather than an amendment to Act 2, and be like the national uniform law. One component is that DEP will be required to develop a registry of sites with controls, and an environmental covenant will be put with the deed and there will be a holder for the covenant. The environmental covenant will give notice and provide restrictions. The Storage Tank and Spills Prevention Act is also included in the proposed legislation requiring that these sites that are remediated to an Act 2 standard are obligated to maintain implemented controls. The bill will provide the Department a time period to include sites with environmental controls that were implemented prior to the passage of the bill, to be converted into environmental covenants, so that people can go to the deed record and know it is likely there are no use limitations if there is no environmental covenant on the property.  Kurt said that the Department would add deed notice wording into the new regulations that pertain to engineering and institutional controls, while work on the UECA act moves forward. If an engineering control were used to demonstrate attainment deed notice requirements would apply. The legislation is not drafted to apply deed notice requirements off the source property. Craig stated that some of the regions believe there should be deed notice requirements for nonuse aquifers.  Mike Buchwach pointed out that the deed acknowledgment requirement would not be changing. Kurt added that an important issue is that future owners of the property know about their obligations and the restrictions. The UECA will be stand-alone legislation, defining the obligation that comes with the land, which will work with Act 2. Mike Meloy added that a key to the covenants issue would be a registry of sites.


Kevin Reinert asked for any public comments; there were none and the meeting adjourned at 1410h.

